MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 23 AUGUST 2004 AT 4.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, W Graham, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R A McIlroy McMullan and Molloy. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive





         Mr Peter Mawdsley, Director of District Services
Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager

Mr O Dallas, Senior Building Control Officer
Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer

04/23:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Laverty and McDonnell, who were unable to be present.


Chairman’s Business

Ballycastle Camogie Senior Team

Councillor S Blaney expressed his congratulations to the Ballycastle Camogie Senior Team on winning the Co. Antrim Intermediate Championships.

Drowning on Rathlin Island

Councillor Harding stated that she would like to extend her sympathy to the relations of the gentleman who recently drowned off Rathlin Island.

The Clerk stated that Council staff had been over to the island, and had extended Council’s sympathy.

Heart of the Glens Festival

Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to the Heart of the Glens Festival Committee congratulating them on the work carried out on a shoe string budget to make the festival a success.  He also suggested that Council should give more help for next year’s festival.

Councillor C Blaney concurred with these remarks, and also informed members that Cushendall Golf Club would play in the Semi Finals of the All Ireland.

Councillors Harding and Digney expressed their support of Councillor McMullan’s remarks.

Councillor McIlroy also expressed his support of these remarks, and suggested that a letter also be sent to the committee of the Bushmills Festival congratulating them on the success of the festival.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Heart of the Glens Festival Committee and to the Bushmills Festival Committee to congratulate them on the success of the Festivals.
Tourists

Councillor Graham informed members that tourists from the Republic of Ireland had camped on his property, and when they left, they had left a trail of destruction and had written slogans on the walls of his property.
Councillors Hartin and Digney expressed his disappointment at these acts.

04/23:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26 JULY 2004 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 26 July 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26 July 2004 be adopted.”

04/23:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 26 JULY 2004 
Trading Concessions

Councillor McMullan referred to page eleven of the minutes and in particular Trading Concessions, and stated that Council was currently losing out on revenue and that the public was losing out on a better service because various types of vendors were not allowed to trade from the same area, and suggested that this should be addressed for the trading concessions for next year.

After discussion, it was agreed that the conditions attached to the lettering of concessions would be addressed next year to improve the service to the public and improve revenue for the Council.

Special Needs

Councillor McMullan also referred to page ten of the minutes and in particular Special Needs and stated that the possibility of drawing down money from various bodies such as Health Trusts and the Arts Council should be investigated to enable Council to work with children with special needs.

Councillor Graham concurred with this suggestion.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate if money could be drawn down for the following year for work with children with special needs with information to be brought back to Council.

04/23:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr Paul Duffy of the Planning Service to the meeting.
E/2003/0364/F  Full.  Mr M McAlister, 9A High Street and adjacent stores/garden, Cushendall.  Erection of 4 no semi-detached dwellings.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment and that it would be detrimental to character of Cushendall Conservation Area.  He also pointed out that it had inadequate parking and turning facilities and restricted access width.  He also informed members that one letter of objection had been received for this application.

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0532/RM  Reserved.  Mr S McDonnell, Adjacent to 28 Torr Road, Ballycastle. Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

E/2004/0057/F  Full.  C Laverty, Land adjacent to 63 & 65 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Erection of one and a half storey dwelling.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0066/O  Outline.  Mr W Kane, 60m SE of 72 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Site of dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and adverse visual impact from access works.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0109/O  Outline.  Mr D Chambers, 250m NW of 27 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Site of dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0121/CA  App within.  M McAlister, presently 9a High Street and adjacent stores, off Shore Street, Cushendall.  Demolish old two storey shed and house and more recent single storey stores.  

Mr Duffy stated that the above application had been linked to E/2003/0364/F and had been recommended for refusal due to failure to provide an acceptable replacement development.

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0135/O  Outline.  R W Smyth, Adjacent to 44 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Duffy stated that this site should visually integrate and pointed out that this application did not meet with PS5.

Councillors S Blaney, McConaghy, McCambridge, McIrloy, McAllister and Graham all expressed their disappointment at this decision.

Councillor Graham requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0152/O  Outline.  Mr H McGill, Adjacent to St Marys Church Graveyard, Ballinlea Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

E/2004/0165/O  Outline.  Mr W Colgan, 170m (approx) West of 24 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Site of dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0188/F  Full.  Mr & Mrs A Parke, adjacent to 160-162 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Dwelling with integral garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unacceptable rural design and scale.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0230/F  Full.  J Black, Land adjacent to 54 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Replacement of derelict dwelling and outhouses with 3 no self-catering holiday cottages.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to TOU3 – no need demonstrated and erosion of rural character.  He also stated that there was ribbon development and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0260/O  Outline.  Mrs B Graham, Lands opposite 195 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Site for replacement of 2 no dwellings.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to over development of site, and it being contrary to policy GB/CPA3 and HOU 13 – unacceptable visual impact.  He also stated that it had unacceptable access arrangements and flooding.
Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0270/F  Full.  Mr C Butler, 40 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Refurbishment and extension of existing vacant dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0275/O  Outline.  Mr D Kane, Adjacent to 50 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unacceptable visual impact from proposed access and build up / erosion of rural character.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

Councillor McIlroy expressed his support for this request.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0288/F  Full.  Mr T McBride, 8 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Single storey extension to provide additional living and service space.

E/2004/0293/F  Full.  Mr S Sweeney, Junction of Whitepark Road and Castlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Amendment of previously approved residential development – change of house type E (Detached dwelling with garage) to two semi-detached dwellings).
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0300/O  Outline.  Mr P Adams, 150m NW of 87 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Site for one and a half storey dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0304/O  Outline.  Mr A Kane, 19 Ballinlea Road, Ballintoy.  Site for bungalow (Renewal of E/2001/0195/O).

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2004/0309/O  Outline.  Mr J McAllister, Land approximately 120m SW of 24 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
Councillor Graham expressed his support for this request.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0311/O  Outline.  Mr R Hartin, land adjacent to 107A Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling.

Councillor McAllister requested that a Site meeting be held for this application with the MP in attendance.

Councillor McIlroy concurred with this request.

This was agreed.

Applications Deferred from the Previous Meeting

E/2003/0097/O  Outline.  F Spence, Land to rear of  6 Old Coastguard Station, Ballycastle.  Site for 2 no one and a half storey detached dwellings and domestic garages (re-advertisement – amended plans received).

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to over-development and contrary to PPS7 and that it had unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor McAllister expressed his disappointment at the recommendation, and requested that the planners take the application back and look at it sympathetically.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0252/O  Outline.  Mr D McAlister, opposite 31 Dun-a-Mallaght Road, Ballycastle.  Site of Retirement Farm Dwelling and Garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and urban sprawl.  He also stated that it was prominent and failed to integrate in the AONB and that it failed to demonstrate sufficient need.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0362/O  Outline.  Mr D Kane, Land opposite 30 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Site for farmworkers dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case in need, lack of integration and prominence and detrimental impact on adjacent listed building.
Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month for her to speak to the applicant.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0486/O  Outline.  Mr & Mrs T McMullan, to the rear of 42 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retirement dwelling and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2003/0521/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, Land approximately 150m east of 51 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Demolition of agriculture buildings to provide site for dwelling.

E/2003/0522/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, Land approximately 100m south of 48 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that the above two applications had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, lack of integration and prominence.

E/2003/0523/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, 75m NW of and adjacent to 41 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Site for erection of new dwelling.
E/2003/0525/O  Outline. Planning Direct Ltd, land approximately 50m north of 57 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.

E/2003/0528/O  Outline.  Planning Direct Ltd, west and adjacent to 85 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Site for erection of new dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that the above three applications had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and failure to integrate.

He also pointed out that no further contact had been made for the above five applications.

E/2003/0531/F  Full.  Mr P McCarry, Ballyucan Primary School, Torr Road, Ballycastle.

Mr Duffy stated that his application had been recommended for refusal due to no need being demonstrated and lack of integration in AONB and prominence.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment at the decision on this application.
Councillor Harding also stated that she was very disappointed with the decision.

Councillor McConaghy requested that this application would go to the Planning Management Board if the applicant agreed, otherwise it would be withdrawn.

Councillors Graham, S Blaney and Hartin expressed their agreement with this remark.

This was agreed.

E/2003/0538/O  Outline.  Mr K Stirling, 8 Toberdoney Road, Straidbilly, Liscolman (Re-advertisement – amended proposal).  Site for semi-detached dwellings (2 no units).

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for approval.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0039/O  Outline.  S Craig, land approximately 40m to rear of 5 Islandarragh Road, Ballycastle.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case on need and unacceptable impact on trees.

Councillor McAllister requested that this application be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0051/F  Full.  D McIntosh, 100 Middlepark Road, Glenariffe.  Replacement dwelling and granny flat.  

There were no objections for this application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillors Graham, McAllister, Digney and Harding expressed their thanks for this approval.

E/2004/0089/F  Full.  Mr V McCaughan, land approximately 120m SE of 19 Ballynagard Road, Ballyvoy.  Site for farm retirement dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to failure to integrate and as it was visually prominent in an AONB.  He also stated that it had unacceptable design and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was of the opinion that the access arrangements had been overcome following the site meetings and the office meeting.

Mr Duffy stated that the main reason for the recommendation was the unacceptable design, and stated that in his opinion, the other reasons could be overcome.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application with the MP in attendance.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0110/O  Outline.  Mr M McKinley, land to rear of 62 Middlepark Road, Cushendall (Between 62 and 64 Middlepark Road).  Site for two storey dwelling.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to over development, unacceptable precident, impact on character of area and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor C Blaney requested that this application be deferred for two weeks to contact the applicant.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0133/O  Outline.  Mr S Connolly, adjacent to 9 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack in integration, prominence and unacceptable visual impact of laneway.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her disappointment at this recommendation, and stated that in her opinion, the goal posts were being moved.

Councillor Graham expressed his support with this statement, and stated that he thought that the applicant should have been accommodated.

Councillor Graham requested that this application be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0150/O  Outline.  Mr K Henderson, land adjacent to 137 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling.  

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to tendency to ribboning and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.  He also pointed out that a medical certificate would be forthcoming, and pointed out that the applicant would be looking after a relative, and would have to live next door.

Councillor McIlroy support these remarks.

Mr Duffy stated that personal circumstances would be considered.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0155/O  Outline.  Mr G McAuley, opposite 37 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Propsoed site for new dwelling for retiring farmer.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0164/F  Full.  Mrs S Doole, Lime Cottage, 26 Drones Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Existing vacant room of 30sq m with existing separate entrance.  The purpose is to open an arts, crafts, gifts and antique shop to promote local tourist interest.

Mr Duffy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no exceptional need being demonstrated.

Councillor McCambridge stated that any retail in Armoy should be welcomed.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Duffy stated that the decision had been made on the information submitted, and pointed out that if the applicant had not provided the information, there was no other option but for refusal.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/01777/O  Outline.  Ms A O’Neill, 32 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Land to rear of 40 Clady Road, Cushendun.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case in need in the AONB and erosion of rural character.  He also stated that it was due to substandard visability splays, unacceptable access arrangements and tandem development.

Councillors Digney and McCambridge expressed their disappointment at this recommendation.

Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0182/O  Outline.  Mr B Butler, 121 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Land approximately 75m NW 16 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballycastle.  Site for farm workers dwelling and domestic garage (re-advertisement – amended address).

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case in need, lack of integration and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Digney requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0189/O  Outline.  Mr McGinn, lands approximately 90m NNW of 33 Churchfield Road, Carey Mill, Ballycastle.  Site for farm dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case in need in the AONB, lack of integration and prominence.

Councillor S Blaney requested that a site meeting would be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0191/O  Outline.  Mr D McNeill, Glendun Road (approximately 100m NE of Kilgarrive Graveyard) Cushendun.  Site for replacement dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to unacceptable off-site replacement, lack of integration / prominence, unacceptable tree loss and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to contact the applicant.

Councillor McMullan concurred with this request.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0192/O  Outline.  Mr M Leech, Land adjacent to 1 Parkanore Estate, Waterfoot.  Site for dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0199/O  Outline. Mr J Morrison, Adjacent to 56 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.
Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application with the MP in attendance.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0206/O  Outline.  Mr A Kinney, 142 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Site for replacement dwelling.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been refused due to lack of integration and that it was contrary to replacement policy.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for one month to contact the office.
E/2004/0211/O  Outline.  Mr P Quinn, land approximately 320m north of 29 Gaults Road and 300m off Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Site for farm retirement dwelling.
Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to insufficient case in need in an AONB, lack of integration and prominence and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Digney requested that this application be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0215/F  Full.  Mr Todd, 68 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Change of use from dwelling to office accommodation for existing potato processing business. 

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to draft PPS4 and no need demonstrated.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0216/O  Outline.  Miss A Richmond, land opposite 41 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Site for dwelling. 

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and lack of integration.
Councillor Graham expressed his disappointment at this recommendation and requested that this application be deferred for one month.

This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy also expressed his disappointment for this recommendation.

E/2004/0222/O  Outline.  Smith, Stroan Road, 210m N of 104a Hillside Road, Armoy.  Dwelling and garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character and prominence.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

E/2004/0237/O  Outline.  Mr B McAuley, land adjacent to 31a Glasmullen Road, Glenarrife.  Site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to no case on need, ribbon development and lack of intregration.  He also stated that there was change of character and prominence.

Councillor Digney expressed her disappointment at the recommendation and requested that a site meeting be held for the application.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0240/O  Outline.  Mr D Kearney, adjacent to 60 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Site for detached retirement dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case in need, tendency to ribbon development and build up.

Councillors McMullan and McCambridge expressed their disappointment at this recommendation, and Councillor McMullan requested that this application be taken back and reviewed by the Planners.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0245/F  Full.  Mr W McCann, 2 Middlepark Road, Cushendall BT44 0SG.  Extension to Domestic Dwelling.  

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for approval.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0247/O  Outline.  Mr J McCormick, land to rear of 39 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Site for dwelling.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.

Councillor Graham requested that a site meeting be held for this application. 

This was agreed.

E/2004/0279/O  Outline.  Mr S Hunter, adjacent to Toberdoney Presbyterian Church, Toberdoney Road, Liscolman.  Site for a storey and a half rural dwelling with associated garage.

Mr Duffy stated that this application had been recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion or rural character.

Councillor Graham requested that a site meeting be held for this application. 

This was agreed.

Neighbourhood Notification

Councillor McMullan stated that the letters from the Planning Service still did not notify people that a planning clinic was available at the Council Offices in Ballycastle.

Site Meetings
Councillor Hartin stated that three of the seventeen planned site meetings were with the MP in attendance, and confirmed that he and Councillor McAllister would arrange these with the MP.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Causeway Site Meetings would be held on 2 October 2004 and that all others would be held on 3 October 2004.

Management Board Referrals

The Clerk referred to the letter dated 17 August 2004 from the Planning Service stating that following a Management Board Referral, planning permission would not be granted for a site for dwelling and domestic garage adjacent to 56 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.

This letter was noted.

He also referred to the letter dated 17 August 2004 from the Planning Service stating that following a Management Board Referral, planning permission would not be granted for a proposed dwelling at Moyarget, Ballycastle.

This letter was noted.

04/23:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT


The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence
The Senior Building Control Officer (SBCO) stated that an occasional licence had been received for the Cushendun Hurling Club for a Marquee in the grounds of Glenmona House, Glendun Road, Cushendun on Saturday 28 August 2004 from 7.00pm to 1.00am, and he recommended that this application be approved.
This was agreed.

New Application for an Entertainments Licence

The SBCO stated that a new application for an Entertainments Licence had been received from Mr J McGregor for Moyarget Protestant Hall for Monday to Friday 10.00am to 1.00am and Saturday 10.00am to 11.00pm, and he recommended that this application be approved.

This was agreed.



After discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,




‘That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

04/23:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Appointment of Public Analysts

The Director of District Services (DDS) stated that following changes in personnel at Ruddock & Sherratt, the Council’s public analysts, Ron Ennion, Gary Burton, Jeremy Wooten, Duncan Arthur and Eric Charles Conchie required formal appointment.
He therefore recommended that the above named persons be appointed as public analysts for Moyle District Council pursuant to Article 27(1) of the Food Safety (NI) Order 1991.

This was agreed.

Review of Bye-Laws Regarding the Consumption of Intoxicating Liquor in Designated Places
The DDS stated that further to the Council Meeting of 28 June 2004, it had been suggested that any working groups be extended to include not only the Council and PSNI but also the DPP and Moyle Community Safety Forum.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DDS stated that recommendations would be presented by the working group and that final decisions would be made by Council.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he was of the opinion that a working group had been set up to work on bye-laws, who would in turn report back to Council.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the Group would be made up of the Chairman, Vice Chairman and a cross section of Councillors along with representatives of the PSNI, DPP and Moyle Community Safety Forum.
Councillor McIlroy stated that there was no-one to police the Bye-Laws and there would therefore be no point in introducing new ones if they were not going to be effective.

Councillor McConaghy informed members that the local MLA had expressed his concern regarding the lack of those apprehended within the Moyle area.

The Clerk stated that currently, referrals made by the PSNI were sent directly to the Council Solicitor.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black,


“That a Bye-Laws working group be set up in each electoral area.”

Councillor McIlroy and McCambridge stated that the need was not to make Bye-laws but to enforce them.

After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Black,

“That the Chairman, Vice Chairman, one Councillor from each electorate area, and representatives from the Community Safety Forum, PSNI and an independent member of the DPP would form a Bye-Laws working group.
On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour and six votes against the amendment which was lost.
It was therefore agreed that working groups would be set up in each electorate area and dates scheduled to review Bye-Laws regarding the consumption of intoxicating liquor in designated places.  It was also agreed to invite representatives of the PSNI, DPP and Community Safety Forum to be included in the working groups.

Tow River Path

The DSS stated that a letter had been received suggesting that horses be prohibited from using the Tow River Path.

Councillor Harding stated that the path should not be used by horses and informed members that she had also received several complaints about horses on the beach.
Councillor Molloy expressed his concern at excluding people from using the path.
The Clerk stated that Bye-Laws would be needed to legally enforce the prohibition of horses using the path, or a physical barrier would be needed to prevent horse use.

After discussion, it was agreed that the decision would be deferred on whether horses should be prohibited from using the Tow River Path until further information would be brought back to Council.
Judging of Busking Competition

Councillor C Blaney stated that she would be unable to judge the Busking Competition at the Lammas Fair on Monday 30 August 2004.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor McAllister would replace Councillor C Blaney as a judge for the Busking Competition at the Lammas Fair on Monday 30 August 2004 from 1.45pm to 5pm.”
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”




04/23:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Northern Investing for Health Partnership
The Development Manager (DM) stated that one of the actions identified in the Health Improvement Plan 2004/2005 was to establish a sub-group to consider the impact of poor essential skills on health and social well being in the NHSSB area, and pointed out that Northern Investing for Health Partnership were requesting all partner organisations to put forward a representative to sit on this sub-group.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Councillor Black be nominated as a representative of the Council on the Northern Investing for Health Partnership”.

Foreign Direct Investment Ambassadors

The DM reminded members that it had been agreed that Moyle would work along with the other CORE Councils and Invest NI to market the North East area, and that one of the actions contained in this plan was to nominate two representatives or Ambassadors for the area who could bring knowledge to the sales proposition in the event of a Foreign Direct Investment visit.

She pointed out that those nominated must commit to undergoing training which would cover how to speak to potential investors, lines to take and developing the key selling points for the region.

After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C Blaney,

“That Councillor McCambridge be nominated as a representative of the Council as a Foreign Direct Investment Ambassador”.
After further discussion,


Councillor Digney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney,

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated as a representative of the Council as a Foreign Direct Investment Ambassador”.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That Councillor McAllister be nominated as a representative of the Council as a Foreign Direct Investment Ambassador”.

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour of Councillor McCambridge, six votes in favour of Councillor McMullan and six votes in favour of Councillor McAllister to be nominated as representatives of the Council as a Foreign Direct Investment Ambassador.
The Chairman, using his casting vote, voted in favour of Councillor McAllister.

It was therefore agreed that Councillors McCambridge and McAllister would be nominated as representatives of the Council as Foreign Direct Investment Ambassadors.

BT Exchange Building, Bushmills

The DM reminded members that Council had secured £150,000 funding from the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Group (NRRTI funding) for a Coach Park and new toilet block to be sited in the playing fields at the site of the BT Exchange Building in Bushmills.  She stated however that there was no access road to the playing fields for vehicles or coaches but pointed out that a solution to the problem had been to ask BT, when making plans to make modifications to the fence to the BT Exchange Building, to move the perimeter of the fence closer to the building to allow for vehicle and pedestrian access to the coach park.
She informed members however that there may be costs incurred by Council for the access but stated that until professional plans and costs were drawn up, the exact costs would not be known, but would be reported to Council at a future date.

She therefore recommended that Council confirm that match funding from existing capital fund be made available to make the project progress.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,

“That match funding from existing capital fund be made available to make progress with vehicular and pedestrian access at the BT Exchange Building in Bushmills, subject to approval of costs”.
Councillor Molloy stated that NRRTI funded the coach park but had not looked at access, and pointed out that if NRRTI overlooked this issue, Council should not bear the costs for their fundamental flaw.   
Councillor McIlroy stated that Bushmills was overdue a coach park, and reminded members that Council had received match funding for the project.

Councillor McAllister stated that initially it had been thought that BT owned the ground for access into the park, and pointed out that no-one could do anything until the owners came back.

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, the Clerk stated that the £50,000 funding had to be spent by the end of December.

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and two votes against the proposal which was carried.

Lammas Fair Programme
The DM requested that Council consider granting a licence for the Lammas Fair Programme.  She stated that the licensed package would include endorsement of a Lammas Fair Brochure with one full page for Council use, stands at three key points into the Fair, twelve mobile sellers to trade at the Fair and sponsorship recognition for the annual Halloween firework display.

She stated that the license should reflect the cost of the Halloween Firework display and cover a substantial period of time, such as a three years contract, with an amount of £1800 to £2000 per year being considered to reasonable.
She informed members that the advantages of creating such a simple product were that it would secure revenue for the popular Halloween event, it would associate the Fair with a high quality, professionally produced publication and that it would be working in partnership with the business community.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That a three year license would be granted for the Lammas Fair Programme to go out to enter in 2007, and that a draft license would be brought back to a future meeting.”

Ferry Terminal Building

Councillor Harding requested that the Ballycastle Community Development Association would be granted the use of the Ferry Terminal Building on Friday 27 August 2004 for a childrens party and line dancing.
This was agreed.
Ballycastle Seafront Enhancement Scheme

The DM stated that a summary report of the consultation finding had been prepared for the consideration of Moyle Community Safety Forum at their meeting on 6 September 2004, and pointed out that any amendments or additional recommendations would be included in the final draft which would be circulated for elected members’ attention during September.
She stated that the SCU had confirmed that the funding was non transferable and pointed out that if the decision was not to support the youth shelter, the funding for this element of the application would be returned to the Unit.

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, the DM stated that the funding was non transferable and therefore could not be used for a mobile platform.

After discussion, it was agreed to investigate how the £50,000 would be spent on the Ballycastle Seafront Enhancement Scheme.

Bushmills Community Centre
The DM stated that approval for the installation of hall dividers in Bushmills Community Centre was requested.  She informed members that the dividers would be paid for by the After Schools Project funded by the New Opportunities Fund.

She stated that they would not be permanently in place and would be stored when not required, and pointed out that they would effectively maximise the usage potential of the centre.

After discussion, it was agreed that non permanent hall dividers could be installed in Bushmills Community Centre at the cost of the After Schools Project.

Pontoons At Rathlin Island

Councillor McCambridge expressed her concern and suggested that there would be no further development of the Pontoons at Rathlin Island until there would be an assessment of the development as, she pointed out, the people on the island were of the opinion that there was no need for a further pontoon.
The Clerk suggested that she discuss the issue with the TSM.

This was agreed.

Rathlin Boathouse Partnership

Councillor McAllister enquired why Councillor McCambridge had been nominated onto the Rathlin Boathouse Partnership, as he pointed out that policy dictated that the members of the partnership would all be Ballycastle Councillors, and therefore requested that this item be raised on the agenda for the next Council Meeting.
This was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
04/23:08
VISIT TO COVINGTON JULY 2004.  TO CONSIDER ALLOCATING 50% COST OF AIR FARES TO CIVIL VISITS BUDGET
(Requested by Councillor Graham)

Councillor Graham requested that following the visit to Covington in July 2004 by some members, Council would consider allocating fifty percent of the cost of the air fares to the Civil Budgets, as he pointed out, they had been representing Council.
Councillor Molloy stated that it would be morally indefensible to request that Council reallocate the expenses as the members had known the cost of the trip before they left, and pointed out that the £1,300 could not be upheld.  He also stated that Council had vetoed another member’s conference and pointed out that differences could not be made.

Councillor McConaghy stated that a limit had been placed of £1,300 and that members had to stay within the limit.  He also pointed out that he had not given up his conference allowance to subsidise other members.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor Graham stated that he had wanted the fifty percent back to reduce costings, and he enquired when other members had had to pay for civic visits.

Councillor Black reminded Councillor Graham that he had requested that the added trip be included in the trip to the Sister Cities conference, and enquired why rate payers should be asked to pay.
After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,


“That Members be reimbursed to the limit of £1,300”.

After further discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That fifty percent of the air fares to Covington be reallocated to the Civil Visits Budget.”

On a recorded vote being requested by Councillor McConaghy, Councillors S Blaney, Graham, McAllister and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Black, C Blaney, McCambridge, McConaghy, McMullan and Molloy voted against the amendment which was lost.  Councillors Digney, Harding and Hartin abstained. 

It was therefore agreed that existing policy would remain for the payment of conference fees and that 50% cost of the air fares to Covington in July 2004 would not be allocated to the civil visits budget.
04/23:09
LACK OF DISPOSAL BINS FOR DOG WASTE 
(Requested by Councillor Black)

Councillor Black stated that a number of people had been in contact with her regarding the lack of bins for dog waste for people walking their dogs, and requested that Council consider providing more bins.

Councillor Harding stated that the TSM had informed members that ordinary litter bins could be used as they were multi-functional.

After discussion, it was agreed to pursue the provision of bins for dog litter at Clare Road, Ramoan Road, Rathlin Road, the Tow Path, Church Road and the Millennium Park.
04/23:10
TO ASCERTAIN HOW MUCH MONEY WAS SPENT ON PUBLISHING AND WHICH COMPANIES WERE USED OVER THE LAST TWO YEARS
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
Councillor C Blaney left the meeting at 8.05pm.

Councillor McCambridge enquired how much money had been spent on publishing and which printing companies had been used over the last two years.  She also enquired why this issue had to be raised as an agenda item, as she had been of the opinion that Councillors had the right to ask for this type of information.

The Clerk stated that such information would take time to research and was therefore not available on request by individual Councillors, and informed members that that is why it needed to come through Council .

Councillor McAllister stated that there was nothing under the Data Protection Act to protect Councillors from knowing how much was spent on the budget for printing, as he stated Councillors had every right to find out this information, and that it should not have to come to Council.
The Clerk stated that members were entitled to information on a decision taken at Council, otherwise members could request all things, and, he pointed out, Council does not have the resources to do this.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would pursue her own documents to see how much was being spent in one month, as she stated, she was of the opinion that the printing should go out to tender.

04/23:11
CONFERENCE, COURSES
The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region, Annual General Meeting at the Burrendale Hotel, Newcastle on 24 and 25 September 2004.   (Cost - £160 plus travel and accommodation).

Councillor McConaghy stated that this conference had been an item on the agenda for the Council Meeting held on 26 July 2004, but that it was an appropriate conference to be attended.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Councillor McIlroy would be nominated to attend the National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region, Annual General Meeting at the Burrendale Hotel, Newcastle on 24 and 25 September 2004. “
9th Annual Northern Ireland Economic Conference 2004 to be held on Wednesday 6 October 2004 in the Hilton Hotel, Templepatrick. (Cost £255 plus travel)

There were no nominations for the above conference.
Dungannon and South Tyrone Borough Council – Biogas in Society EU BIOEXELL Conference on 21-23 October 2004 to be held at the Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen. (Cost for one day - £130 plus travel.  Cost for two days - £235 plus travel and accommodation.  Cost for two days plus conference dinner - £250 plus travel and accommodation)

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Dungannon and South Tyrone Borough Council – Biogas in Society EU BIOEXELL Conference on 21-23 October 2004 to be held at the Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen.”

04/23:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for Occasional Licence for Patrick Hamill for the Emmets GAC, Cushendun on Saturday 28 August 2004 from 6.00pm to 1.00am.

Application for Renewal of Bookmakers Licence and Bookmaking Licence for John Creelman, Main Street Bushmills.

There were no objections to the above applications.

04/23:13
Sealing of Documents



The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.

04/23:14
Correspondence
Ballinasloe Great October Fair

Letter dated 27 July 2004 from Ballinasloe Town Council inviting members to the Ballinasloe Great October Fair which runs from 2 – 10 October 2004. 

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That Councillors S Blaney, Digney, Graham, Harding, Laverty, McAllister, McCambridge, McConaghy, McIlroy and McMullan would be nominated to attend the Great October Fair in Ballinalsoe which runs from 2 – 10 October 2004.”

It was noted that Councillor McConaghy would confirm him attendance for the Fair and also that Councillor McCambridge would not require any accommodation.

Electoral Commission

Letter dated 3 August 2004 from the Electoral Commission requesting that the issue of addressing the decline in electoral registration in Northern Ireland be raised at a future meeting, and stating that the Head of Commission would be happy to attend a meeting to discuss levels of registration.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Head of Commission would be invited to attend a future Council Meeting to discuss the levels of registration.

Civic Trust Awards

Letter dated 3 August 2004 from the Planning Service seeking nominations for buildings in the non-metropolitan areas of Northern Ireland for the Civic Trust Awards 2005. 

This letter was noted.

Causeway Coast and Glen Tourism Masterplan

Letter dated 9 August 2004 from Mervyn Storey MLA, seeking views on areas of concern with regard to structure, funding or delivery of the Tourism Masterplan.  

After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That a copy of Council’s response to the Draft Masterplan would be sent to Mervyn Storey MLA in response to his request for areas of concern with regard to the Tourism Masterplan.”

Councillors Digney, Harding and McMullan left the meeting at 8.30pm.
N M Developments

Letter dated 10 August 2004 from the Planning Service stating that they had received an appeal under Article 33 of the Planning (NI) Order 1991 for NM Developments for lands adjacent to 18 Portbradden Road for the erection of 2 no 2-storey semi-detached dwellings.

This letter was noted.
Strategic Environmental Assessment Directive
Consultation Document – Office of the Deputy Prime Minister seeking comments on the Strategic Environmental Assessment Directive (2001/42/EC) Draft Practical Guide before 29 October 2004.

This consultation document was noted.
Public Consultation Event

Letter received 19 August 2004 from the Causeway LHSCG informing members of a public consultation event on Caring for People Beyond Tomorrow to be held on Monday 13 September 2004 at the Lodge Hotel Lodge Road, Coleraine between 6.15pm and 8.30 pm.

The Clerk stated that this event was open to the public.

Waste Management

Letter received 23 August 2004 from the NI Strategic Governmental Waste Management Partnership inviting elected members to discuss the Best Practical Environmental Option for Waste Management in Northern Ireland on 7 October 2004 from 10.00am to 3.30pm at TBC.
The Clerk stated that further information would be brought back to council on the above seminar.

Giant’s Causeway and Bushmills Railway Company Limited

Letter dated 19 August 2004 from the Giant’s Causeway and Bushmills Railway Company Limited stating that they will fully comply with the Company’s obligation under the terms of the lease and operating agreement.
This letter was noted.

Water Hardness

Letter dated 18 August 2004 from the Water Service stating that following a recent investigation, the water quality within the district was in compliance with the regulatory standards.

This letter was noted.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Consultation Document – Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment seeking comments on the Draft Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order before 29 October 2004.

Consultation Document – Department of Health, Social Service and Public Safety seeking comments on the Draft Recovery of Health Services Charges (Northern Ireland) Order 2004 before 22 October 2004.

Consultation Paper – Office of Law Reform seeking comments on The Council of Europe Convention on Contact Concerning Children before 30 November 2004.

British Fluoridation Society - One in a Million, The facts about water fluoridation.

Council for Nature Conservation and The Countryside – Sixth Report 2000 – 2003.

Department of the Environment – The Dangerous Wild Animals (Northern Ireland) Order 2004.

Enterprise Northern Ireland – Support for Business, Annual Report 2004.

Environment Agency – Update Document.

NIHE – Executive Briefing, A Report from the Board of the Housing Executive held on Wednesday 30 June 2004. 

Invest Northern Ireland – Annual Report and Accounts 2002/03.

PBNI – Business Plan 2004 – 2005.

Quay Road Playing Fields

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, it was agreed that funding for Quay Road Playing Fields would be discussed at the next Council meeting under the TDRM report.

Bushmills District Community Group

Councillor McAllister stated that a letter dated 17 June 2004 had been sent for the attention of the Clerk regarding lands at Hamill Terrace in Bushmills but to date there had been no reply received.
It was agreed that this letter would be pursued.

The meeting concluded at 8.38pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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